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      CASTOR C of E PRIMARY SCHOOL

        Minutes of the Meeting of the Church, School and Community Committee
Friday 30th September 2016 at 11am
	Present
	David Edwards (Chair), Mark Ratchford (Headteacher), Maggie Noble, David Ridgeway, Helen Boulton


	In Attendance:
	Di Champness (TA), and children Sophie and Reuben (for item 8.2)
Suzanne Arnold (Clerk)


	1
	Welcome, Prayers and Apologies for Absence

	
	The Chair opened the meeting and welcomed those present. Prayers were led by Rev’d Ridgeway. Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Chris Murrell.

	
	

	2
	Declaration of Interest

	
	None declared.

	
	

	3
	Appointment of Chair of Church, School and Community Committee

	
	David Edwards was appointed as Chair of the Church, School and Community Committee.

	
	

	4
	Review Terms of Reference

	
	The Terms of Reference for the Church, School and Community Committee had been previously circulated for review and were approved without amendment, for ratification by the Full Governing Body

	
	

	5
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting

	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 24th June 2016 were agreed as an accurate record and were signed as such by the Chair.

	
	

	6
	Matters Arising

	6.1
	Learning Walk

It was confirmed that David Edwards would attend school for a learning walk to focus on the school’s Christian character; David Edwards would consult with the Headteacher to identify a suitable date for this. 

	Action: David Edwards to contact Headteacher to identify suitable date for learning walk 



	6.2
	Evidence file for Section 48

The Headteacher advised that a file of evidence had been collated for the school’s Section 48 inspection, and had been published on the school website. The evidence materials included the school’s section 48 self-evaluation form (SEF), information about the Big Question Days, information about Values projects and evidence from the children’s Worship around the World projects. Information was also included about the work of the Church, School and Community Committee.

	
	

	6.3
	Governors were advised that one week’s notice would be provided of the school’s Section 48 inspection. Rev’d Ridgeway would attend for assembly on the day of the inspection, if available.

	
	

	6.4
	It was confirmed that the coffee afternoon for new parents had taken place and had been well attended.

	
	

	6.5
	Helen Boulton confirmed that support for staff in the delivery of the RE curriculum had included reference to teaching children about those with no faith.

	
	

	7
	Update on RE Visits and Teaching

	7.1
	Governors were advised that a visitor would be attending school in early October to speak with children about a Hajj pilgrimage; this would be supported by a buddy morning focussing on special places and journeys.

	
	

	7.2
	The school was exploring the logistics of holding the next Big Question day in central Peterborough.

	
	

	7.3
	Plans for future Big Question Days included an event at Ferry Meadows in the summer term focusing on God’s Beautiful World and a spring term event, “Village People” working with community groups in the village.

	
	

	7.4
	It was hoped that contact could be made with a Buddhist Nun, who would be invited to visit school to speak with the children, as several year groups were currently studying Buddhism.

	
	

	7.5
	A visit to the Mosque was to be arranged for later in the autumn term.

	
	

	7.6
	Governors suggested possible venues for future school visits, including St Albans and Leicester Cathedrals, and the Buddhist Temple in Leicester.

	
	

	8
	Section 48 Review

	8.1
	The Chair reported from the meeting he had held with the Headteacher and Helen Boulton to monitor and evaluate the school’s distinctive Christian character.
· Discussion had taken place about how a visitor to the school would know that the school was a church school. Evidence included visual signs such as display of the school’s values and the Cross, and visitor comments.

· Values which differentiate Castor from non-church schools were discussed, including the school’s worship topics, the School Values, and the reinforcement of RE teaching and linking this with teaching in the Children’s Church. Discussion had taken place to about whether teaching in the Children’s Church was sufficiently challenging for all learners.

· Examples of Christian values in action included the interaction of Foundation Governors with the school, and their involvement in worship at the school. 

· Evidence could be seen on a day to day basis of the way in which children cared for each other, and demonstrated Christian values in their interaction with each other and with staff.

	
	

	8.2
	Teaching Assistant Di Champness and children Sophie and Reuben were welcomed to the meeting. Sophie and Reuben provided feedback from a survey they had undertaken with the children on the school’s distinctive Christian character.
· When asked what was special about the school children had said that they went to church to pray, they thought about Jesus and learned about Jesus. Sometimes special visitors came in to school to teach them about Christianity.

· Children had emphasised that they all worked together as one big family and shared the same way of learning. When asked how the school was like a family Reuben replied that children were all together in the same room for assembly and ate together at lunchtimes. Children loved one another and worked to create a positive atmosphere without arguments.
· Children had been asked how a visitor would know that Castor was a church school and had responded that the Church was close to the school and that a holy display was in the school entrance. The school logo was a picture of a church and a bible, and passages from the bible were displayed on the wall.

· Governors asked whether visitors to the school could sense that this was a church school because of the way people behaved towards one another. Reuben agreed that this was the case, as there were not many arguments and children cared for one another and played together well.

· Children had been asked whether they were glad that Castor was a church school and had said that they felt special in assemblies and enjoyed listening to Jesus. They liked the holy atmosphere of assembly. However, other children had said that they found the church services too long.

· Children had said that they enjoyed singing together, particularly the fun songs.

· Children had been asked how it made a difference to attend a church school. Children had responded that they read the bible and attended church to learn more about Christianity. They also worshipped in assembly and had holy displays in school. There were doves displayed on the wall which emphasised that all countries in the world shared the same space. The children prayed to God, and listened to stories and enjoyed participating in role plays. Also, the children participated in the Eucharist service and all met together at the same time and place to worship.

· Governors asked Sophie and Reuben whether the school should do anything differently and they responded that it worked well as it was.

Di Champness, Sophie and Reuben were thanked for attending and left the meeting at this point. 

	
	

	8.3
	Copies of a discussion paper on the leadership and management of the school as a church school were circulated. Evidence of how the school met the inspection criteria for leadership and management was discussed.

· It was felt that an outstanding judgement remained appropriate for the vision of leaders and managers being rooted in Christian values. Christian values had been linked explicitly to school values. In response to governor questions Helen Boulton confirmed that the school was inclusive of those with other faiths and children with other faiths were encouraged to share information about their own faith. The school emphasised the similarities between different faiths.

· Helen Boulton would be collating data to establish the percentage of the school’s children who regularly attended Children’s Church; Helen confirmed that this was high, at about one third of the school population. 

· Governors noted that a recent parental survey had highlighted the fact that some of the parents had become more involved with the church through their children’s involvement; in some cases this had strengthened their own faith.

· It was felt that the school’s systems for pastoral support were effective.

· The Headteacher would review the outcomes of the recent whole school parental survey, as some of the questions related to the school’s ethos and as such were relevant to the church school self-evaluation.

· Strong evidence was available to show how the children related well to others in the community, including their work with a community group who had learning difficulties.

· Governors discussed the understanding of leaders and managers of the school’s performance and its distinctiveness as a church school. It was felt that a judgement of outstanding was now appropriate for this criteria. Governors and leaders could evidence this understanding through governors’ Learning and Progress committee meetings, and through Headteacher’s Reports to Governors. There was a robust understanding of pupil attitudes, safety and welfare. Children were attaining and achieving well academically, as they were being educated in a safe, happy and supportive atmosphere where they were encouraged to thrive.

· It was felt that the school’s own processes for self-evaluation were outstanding. Views were sought from teachers and pupils and action was taken as a result of these discussions. 

· There were strong links with the community, for example through the Big Question Days, links with senior citizens in the village, roman walks, festivals and the church. 
· The school had made significant progress academically since the last Ofsted inspection. 

· Christian values were emphasised in the curriculum through guided reading books.

· Governors noted that some of the prayer tables could benefit from updating. The Headteacher confirmed that staff would be supported in improving these areas by sharing of ideas, provision of templates,etc; this would be a focus for a staff meeting.

· Christian values in the curriculum would be reinforced with staff and children throughout the term, and the enquiry based learning approach used in the RE curriculum was to be extended to other areas of learning.
· It was felt that the contribution of Christian values to pupil behaviour continued to be outstanding, as the school emphasised the Christian values of care and love for one another.

· Parents, the local church and the wider community contributed fully and effectively to school life.

· Evidence of the development of staff as leaders could be seen in the secondment of the Deputy Headteacher as Acting Headteacher in another church school; this both supported the school in question and developed the staff member’s leadership experience.

· Visitors from other church schools had attended to learn about the schools’ Big Question Days. However, an area still to be developed was arranging visits between the children of different schools.

· It was felt that the leadership of worship and of RE was outstanding, and that a highly effective practice had been developed. All teaching and support staff were invited to lead worship in school, thus developing a collective team approach.

· Buddy groups would continue to be developed, to ensure active involvement of all children.

Outcomes of the self-review discussion would be written up by the Headteacher and added to the self-evaluation file of evidence.

	
	

	9
	Review of Policies

	9.1
	Social, Moral, Spiritual and Cultural Policy (SMSC)

The SMSC Policy had been previously circulated and was approved.

	
	

	9.2
	Religious Education

The Religious Education Policy had been previously circulated and was approved.

	
	

	9.3
	Collective Worship Policy

The Collective Worship Policy had been previously circulated and was approved subject to an addition to reflect that teaching staff and teaching assistants were invited to lead collective worship during the week.

	Action: Headteacher to amend Collective Worship Policy to include reference to all staff being invited to lead collective worship



	10
	Key Performance Indicators

	10.1
	It was confirmed that all Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) for 2015-16 had been met. The KPI for Christian worship around the world had been met by the completion of a summer holiday homework task and was also evidenced through the impact report for the relevant Big Question Day. 

	
	

	10.2
	KPIs for 2016-17 would be set following the Section 48 inspection, and would reflect any recommendations arising from this.

	
	

	11
	Any Other Business

	
	None

	
	

	12
	Date of Next Meeting

	
	It was agreed that the meeting scheduled for Friday 14th October would not be needed. 

The date for the following meeting, 18th November, was changed to Friday 25th November 2016, at 11am.

The Chair closed the meeting at 12:15pm



	
	

	
	

	Actions

	

	David Edwards to contact Headteacher to identify suitable date for learning walk 

	

	Headteacher to amend Collective Worship Policy to include reference to all staff being invited to lead collective worship
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